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Eligibility for Research Degree SupervisionPRIVATE 

As Registry's advice is frequently sought on the eligibility of staff to supervise research degree students I have prepared this aide-memoire under the guidance and with the agreement of the Graduate Studies Committee.

University Regulations
There is no University of London Regulation which prescribes who is permitted to supervise research students at a College of the University.    It is however implicit that a research student’s supervisor should be a member of the College staff.   The relevant University regulation reads

	“A College shall have a code of practice for supervisors and research students and appoint a supervisor for each of its students registered for the MPhil or PhD degree in accordance therewith”.
	

	
	


In the case of students registered under the former Public Research Institutions/Industrial Research Laboratories (PRI/IRL) Scheme now adopted by the College from the University of London, the College supervisor is expected to have Teacher status with the University.

Imperial College principles of supervision
The overriding criterion is that all students should have adequate and regular access to their supervisors who should be appropriately qualified to undertake research degree supervision.  The College's booklet outlining the responsibilities and duties of research students and supervisors states that supervisors "will maintain regular contact with their students through tutorials, group meetings or at the bench and should set aside normally a minimum of one hour per week on average for consultation with them".

The role of the supervisors and their relationships with their students are of critical importance and it is accepted that a wide range of successful student-supervisor relationships will exist.

It has been College policy since 1981 that limits should be placed on the number of students supervised by an individual at any one time.  The number of students that an individual can supervise satisfactorily will vary with the nature and size of the research group, and with the scope of their other duties.  The College has never prescribed what the limit should be but it was suggested that few academic staff would be likely to have more than six research students at any one time (ie perhaps two in the first year of the PhD programme, two in each of the second and third years).

Should the possession of a PhD be a prerequisite for a supervisor?
A few Departments have considered at one time or another the restriction of the supervision of research students to academic staff who hold a PhD themselves.  This is not general College policy:  the possession of a PhD is no guarantee of good supervision just as the lack of PhD does not mean that the member of staff is not a successful supervisor.

Probationary  Lecturers
It is the College view that most probationary lecturers could and should supervise research students, but principally in collaboration with a member of the permanent academic staff.  Where it is considered appropriate for a probationary lecturer to act as the sole supervisor, it shall be the responsibility of the Postgraduate Tutor or Director of Postgraduate Studies to arrange for the supervision given to be monitored; see also Training below.

Visiting Professors: Advanced or Clinical Research Fellows:

Honorary Lecturers
There is no objection to such persons acting as supervisors subject to the agreement of the Head of Department providing that they are available for the duration of the research programme and that students have regular and adequate contact with them.  The Postgraduate Tutor or Director of Postgraduate Studies should monitor the supervision given, where appropriate.

Emeritus Professors: Senior Research Fellows: Retired Members of Staff
Such persons can be appointed as supervisors subject to the agreement of the Head of Department providing that they are still active in the field and that students have regular and adequate access to them.  We would expect that in most cases such persons would be supervising those students whom they had accepted before their retirement and they would be unlikely to be appointed as supervisors of newly admitted students.  In the latter case, it may be desirable for joint supervision with a member of the permanent staff.

Research and Post-doctoral Assistants: Academic Visitors
While such persons may well be involved in a student's research programme, it is not appropriate that they are appointed as supervisors.  Exceptionally however and subject to the agreement of the Head of Department, it may be appropriate for a Research Assistant of especial seniority to have a supervisory role. 
Joint supervision with staff of Colleges elsewhere in the University of London
This is permissible though of course the other institution may want a share of the fee income.

Joint supervision with staff from other universities/polytechnics
The University of London has not given approval to the award of joint PhD degrees with any other institution.  Where an academic from another institution contributes to a research student's programme this should be done on an informal collaborative basis.  Individual Departments would be responsible for any financial reimbursement to the institution concerned.

Supervisors departing to other institutions
When supervisors leave College for other positions, arrangements have of course to be made for their research students.  These arrangements will vary according to the stage an individual has reached.  No action may be needed where a student has completed the normal three year programme; the supervisor can still sign the various forms and offer guidance from their new position.  A student who has completed two years (the minimum period of registration for a PhD) could opt to follow the supervisor to another academic institution, retaining the degree registration with Imperial; if the student chose  to stay at Imperial for the third year, the departing supervisor could still retain an interest in the research but another (joint) supervisor would have to be appointed.  A student who had not completed the minimum registration period of two years does not have the option of transferring to another institution and keeping the degree registration at Imperial; if the student transferred to another institution to follow the supervisor, the degree registration would also have to be transferred.  Otherwise the student could continue the research at Imperial with a new supervisor.

Supervisors and sabbatical leave etc
Where a supervisor is granted an extended absence from College (eg sabbatical leave), arrangements must be made by the Postgraduate Tutor or Director of Postgraduate Studies to provide supervision for that person's research students.

Supervision by immediate relatives
Any cases of kinship between a student and his or her proposed supervisor should be declared and, where a close kinship, either by blood or marriage exists, a research student should not be supervised solely by an immediate relative.

MD/MS Supervision

Supervision for MD or MS candidates is restricted to senior members of academic staff of the College and of the University of London, ie a Professor, Reader or Teacher in the grade of Senior Lecturer or above.

Training  
It is a College requirement that all new non-clinical lecturers attend the workshop on Supervising Postgraduate Students (organised by the Staff Development Unit), or an equivalent, unless they have been given exemption on appointment.   The College-based workshop offers practical guidance on how to handle the student/supervisor relationship effectively and looks at methods to help students towards completion.
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